THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH

OF

SAINT PETER

CHARLOTTETOWN P.E.I.

ANNUAL REPORT
FOR
THE YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31

1990

A PRAYER FOR OUR MISSION AS CHRISTIANS

O Lord Jesus Christ, Son of God, Saviour of Mankind, as you did call your first disciples to fish for men, give us grace to launch out into the deep waters of human need and to let down the saving nets of compassion and concern. Send us out in your name with helping hand and healing word, and enable us by the power of your love to serve our fellow man. Hear us, Jesus, Master, Christ Eternal, whom we worship with the Father and the Holy Spirit, one God forever. Amen.

THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. PETER CHARLOTTETOWN, PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND

AGENDA FOR ANNUAL MEETING, 27th JANUARY, 1991

	PAGE
1. Opening Prayers and Memorials	
2. Minutes of the Last Annual Meeting	3
3. Matters Arising	
4. Correspondence	
5. Reception of Reports	
	. Harris 8
5.2 Warden's Report	
a. Property S.	Bennie 10
- '	Francis 11
5.3 Auditor's Report	W. Jay 12
5.4 Financial Statements	•
a. Receipts and Expenses F. We	atherby 13
_	Francis 18
	Francis 21
d. Statement of Current & Projected	
·	Francis 23
5.5 A.C.W. — Binney Report B. Reesor & B.	
The state of the s	D. Kays 25
	Shama 27
	. Winter 28
	cKenzie 29
	O. Orton 30
	Acorn 30
	cDonald 31
	Edward 32
	Reesor 33
5.12 Charlottetown Christian	1100501
	Stensch 34
•	Fraser 35
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	. Harris
	Costain 36
	mstrong 37
- The state of the	Fevens 38
	B. Blake
	o. Diake Orford
	acMillan 39
5.18 Cemetery Report P. Kays & F. We 5.19 Sacristan's Report P. Kays &	
	Harris 41
5.20 TOUTH Group	• 1101113

6. Vote of Thanks

AGENDA FOR ANNUAL MEETING CONTINUED

7. Elections

Report of Nominating Committee

- 7.1 Delegates to Synod
- 7.2 Members of the Vestry
- 7.3 DCS Council & Assemble
- 7.4 Delegates to

The Charlottetown Christian Council

- 7.5 Delegates to The Canadian Bible Society
- 7.6 Delegates to

The Protestant Family Service Bureau

- 7.7. Delegates to Christian Communications
- 8. Other Business
- 9. Motion to Adjourn

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF THE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF SAINT PETER HELD IN THE PARISH HALL, JANUARY 28/90

The Annual Meeting was held in the Church Hall following Evensong and Pot Luck Supper. There were 59 parishioners in attendance as per attendance sheet.

Father Westin opened the meeting following prayers, remembering the faithful departed of our own parish. A vote of thanks was extended to the ladies for the delicious supper.

1... Minutes:

The Minutes of our 1989 meeting were adopted on motion of Ed. Acorn, seconded by Paul Kays. Carried.

2... Rector's Report:

Father Westin spoke on his report. There were several items he singled out, namely:

- 1. Missions: He reported that there would be a Mission during Passion Week (Sunday, Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday). Father Westin said that he had made arrangements to have Archbishop Nutter conduct the Mission, but due to Bishop Nutter not recording the dates for the Mission, he had made other commitments for these dates. Fr. Westin would be conducting the Mission.
- 2. Ash Wednesday Fr. Westin would be conducting the Ash Wednesday Service and Quiet Day.
- 3. Theological Conference Fr. Westin remarked that this would be the 10th year of our Theological Conference. He also noted that Archbishop Reginald Hollis would be preaching at the Solemn Eucharist on Thursday. Archbishop Nutter would also be in attendance, along with Bishop Donald Cameron from Australia, along with several others. We will be celebrating our Patronal Festival in the proper manner. (He stressed the word proper).
- 4. Fr. Westin thanked all who supported him during the past year.
- 5. Fr. Westin also asked for our prayers for Bernice Rowland who was sick in hospital. He remarked how Bernice visited the sick and shutins over the last number of years.
- 6. Fr. Westin in final remarks reminded us that we are here for Mission Outreach, not merely for

6. cont'd.

our personal gains but to make disciples of all peoples and nations. We are here for Missionary Outreach & Evangelism.

7. Fr. Westin asked to make note of the following to be added to the Annual Report. There were: 8 Burials, Nil Confirmations, 5 Weddings, and 13 Baptisms. These figures were missing from the printed report.

(Stewart Bennie chaired the meeting during Fr. Westin's presentation of his report).

3... Property Warden:

Stewart Bennie moved the adoption of his report following questions on the property. Seconded by David Bell. Carried.

4... Treasury Warden:

Rory Francis moved the adoption of his report following questions on the report. Seconded by Peggy Holland. Carried.

5... Treasurer's Report:

Fred Weatherby moved the adoption of his report following question, on his report. Seconded by Rory Francis. Carried.

5... Trust Accounts:

Rory moved the adoption of the Trust Accounts following question of this report. Seconded by Pete Paton. Carried.

6... Budget:

Rory moved the Adoption of the Budget Report following question of this report. Seconded by Pete Paton. Carried.

7... Binney & Treasurer's Report:

Moved by Barbara Reesor, Seconded by Betty MacKeen. Carried.

8... Inglis Report:

Moved by Mildred Parry, Seconded by Margaret Westin. Carried.

9... Men's Association:

Moved by Bruce MacKenzie, Seconded by Art MacLean. Carried.

10... Altar Guild Report:

Moved by Dorothy Orton, Seconded by Dorothy Acorn. Carried.

11... Mother's Union Report:

Moved by Annie Carter, Seconded by Lynn MacDonald. Carried

12... Church School Report:

Moved by Rory Francis. Seconded by Shirley Nichols. Carried.

13... Youth Group Report:

Moved by Fr. Peter Harris, Seconded by Craig MacDonald. Carried.

14... Cemetery Report:

Moved by Paul Kays, Seconded by Frank Weatherby. Carried.

15... Sacristan Report:

Moved by Paul Kays, Seconded by David Kays.

16... Choir Report:

Moved by Al Reesor, Seconded by Gloria Jay. Carried.

17... Protestant Family Service Bureau Report:

18... Bible Society Report:

19... Charlottetown

Christian Council Report 20... Camp Kingston

Report:

21... Christian
Communications Report:

Moved by Jack Fraser, Seconded by Nancy

Warren.Carried.

Moved by Cyril Armstrong. Seconded by Loran

Fevans. Carried.

Moved by Susan Stensch, Seconded by Lois

MacLaren. Carried.

Moved by Carrie Costain, Seconded by Fr. Peter

Harris. Carried.

Moved by Loran Fevans, Seconded by Rory

Francis. Carried.

All of the above reports were discussed and questions answered.

Christians at Work: Peggy Holland and Karl Winter spoke on this subject. Rory Francis moved a vote of Thanks to Walter Jay for doing the Audit of our Financial Report. Thanks were also extended to Island Offset for the excellent job of printing the Annual Report. Thanks were extended to the Ladies for the excellent supper.

ROSTER OF VESTRY:

RETIRE IN: JANUARY 1991

RETIRE IN: JANUARY 1992 RETIRE IN: JANUARY 1993

Eddie Acorn Alan Reesor Rory Francis Keir Costain Peggy Holland

David Bell Pete Paton Karl Winter George Bassett

Paul Kays Martin Carter Gloria Jay Stewart Bennie Betty MacKeen

SYNOD DELEGATES:

YOUTH DELEGATE

Peggy Holland,2 years Karl Winter,2 years Donald Winter,1 year Jack Fraser, Alternate Rory Francis,Alternate Craig MacDonald

DCS ASSEMBLY

DCS

CH'TOWN CHRISTIAN COUNCIL

Alan Reesor
Pete Paton
Gloria Jay
Jean Peake
Elizabeth Reagh
Susan Stensch
Ann Nichols (youth)

Ian Bailey Martin Carter

Lois MacLaren Susan Stensch

CANADIAN BIBLE SOCIETY

PROTESTANT FAMILY SERVICE BUREAU

CHRISTIAN COMMUNICATIONS

Loran Fevans Cyril Armstrong Jack Fraser (1991)
Nancy Warren
(Auxiliary)
Helen Michael
(Auxiliary)

Loran Fevans Rory Francis

CAMP KINGSTON COMMITTEE

Carrie Costain Fr. Peter Harris

The Above names were submitted by the Nominating Committee. Ron Orton moved the Nominations cease. Carried. The above persons were then elected.

MOTION: Moved by Ron Orton, Seconded by Nancy Warren. That: A Synod Delegate Term be 2 years with one member changing each year. Carried. (This was brought about due to the fact that Synod Delegates go to Synod with no knowledge as to how Synod works, with a rotation this could be eliminated.)

CAMP KINGSTON:

Carrie Costain gave a report on the Camp. Father Harris also gave a report as follows: He said he was always interested in Church Camps. He said that he was involved in a Church Camp at St. Margaret's Bay in Nova Scotia, prior to coming to P.E.I. He also said that he arrived in P.E.I. on a Thursday and found himself at a Camp Committee Meeting of Saturday of the same week. Fr. Harris said that he would help in any way that he could to promote Church Camps on P.E.I.

Carrie reported that the following people from St. Peter's Cathedral were directly involved with the Camp.
Chapel Committee

Cliff Orford Jean Peake Stewart Binnie Fr. Westin

Fr. Harris Carrie Costain

CHRISTIAN COMMUNICATIONS:

Loran Fevans said that the News Media are considering dropping Christian Impact, from the regular hour to a lower hour namely 6:45 a.m. on CHTN. CFCY is doing the same thing.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned on motion of Jack Fraser. Carried.

E.G. ACORN

VESTRY CLERK.

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL — RECTOR'S ANNUAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR 1990

The statistics for the Cathedral family are as follows: 277 Ecumenical Services 5 Number of entries on parish mailing list (families and individuals Single names on the list 135 Vespers 8 Families on the list 142 Christian Council Service 6 600 Total number of souls Ante-Communion 4 585 Epiphany Crib Service 1 Pastoral visits 2 Easter Octave communicants 555 Reception of the Dead Vespers of the Dead 2 Christmas Octave 465 309 Requiem Masses 7 Matins 356 5 Burials Evensong Number Confirmed 412 14 Holy Eucharist (including French Mass 8) Sick Communions: Rec'd into Anglican 3 Celebrations 54 290 Communion Communicants Advent Carol Service Weddings 1 11 Blessing of the Crib 1 Nuptial Mass 4 21 9 Confessions Holy Baptisms Benediction of the 6 Blessing of a shop 1 Blessed Sacrament 6 House Blessings 4 Festal Evensongs Imposition of Ashes Tenebrae 3 Litany Seder Meal 1 Easter Vigil 1 Good Friday Solemn Liturgy 1 Liturgy of Jesus Christ in Blessing of Palms 1 the Church Expectant 1 Stations of the Cross 7 Holy Unction Quiet Days 2 Penitential Service 1 2 Advent Prose Lent Prose Mothering Sunday Service Installation of Archdeacon 1 1 Healing Service

This is my first annual report as Rector of St. Peter's Cathedral. I am in the position of writing a "Rector's Report" for a year in which I was the Rector for only the last two months.

The year 1990 was a significant year of transition for St. Peter's Cathedral. On October 31st, Father Westin retired after sixteen years as Rector, and on November 4th it was announced that I had been appointed as the new rector. At this time, I want to pay tribute to Father Westin for his years of faithful and devoted service as your parish priest. His work here has certainly left its mark, and he will be much missed. Father Westin and Mrs. Westin will always be welcome whenever they return to visit us. I also want to thank Father and Mrs. Westin for their many personal kindnesses to me, from the time I first arrived

here in April 1989, until the time of their retirement. Thank you also to all parishioners who have been so welcoming, encouraging, and supportive, from the time of my arrival here, and especially now as I assume the duties and responsibilities of Rectorship.

I regard it as a privilege to serve as Rector of a parish with such a fine liturgical and musical tradition. The dignified worship of God in the beauty of holiness, which characterizes St. Peter's Cathedral, means a great deal to me.

Some of the special events in the life of our parish during 1990 included the Ash Wednesday Quiet Day, the Passion Week Mission, Parish Vision Day on May 27, the Theological Conference June 26-28, the Patronal Festival July 1st, the Installation of Archdeacon Ingraham Sept. 21, the visit of Bishop Peters for Confirmation Sept. 23, and the Farewell services and Reception for Father and Mrs. Westin on Oct. 28.

A matter of great concern to me and to many parishioners is the deficit situation in which we find ourselves financially. It is my hope that in 1991 we will do something about this situation. I would ask the wardens, vestry, and all parishioners to make this matter a priority in 1991.

At this time, thoughts of the war in the Middle East dominate our minds. I extend my concern and sympathy to those parishioners who are especially distressed because of having relatives and families in the Middle East directly or indirectly affected by the war. Let us pray for peace, and let us pray that in all things God's will may be done. Let us hope and pray that when we gather for our Annual Meeting next year, the world will again be at peace and that the horrors of war will be behind us.

I want to thank all parishioners who have worked faithfully to support the life and worship of our cathedral family during this past year; especially I thank the wardens, Vestry, and all who hold any office or position in the parish. A special word of thanks to Father Jacques Smith. His assistance to me, especially since Father Westin's retirement, has been much appreciated.

At the Annual Meeting, we are presented with a great many statistics, both in the Rector's Report, and in the other reports. How much do our statistics really mean? Can our faithfulness to our Lord be measured merely by counting the number of Evensongs or Eucharists we have had, or by reporting how many thousands of dollars may be (or may not be!) in our bank account? Let us never lose sight of the reason for the Church's existence. Father Westin reminded us last year that we exist as the Body of Christ, not merely for our own benefit and mutual support, but to seek to make disciples of all peoples and nations. We exist to point others to Jesus Christ and to attempt to draw them into his Kingdom.

May God bless us all as we seek to do his will in 1991.

Father Peter Harris, Parish Priest & Rector,

Peter W. Harris

PROPERTY REPORT

The past year, in spite of financial constraints, was a year in which considerable improvements were made to church property. The most obvious of these was the beautiful refinishing of the church pews thanks to the generosity of Alan and Connie Macmillan. The Inglis Women's group and The Men's Association purchased a self- propelled lawn mower to replace the unit which had provided good service over the years.

The brick repointing program begun in 1989 continued this past summer with work on the Rochford Street side of the Church. Drive-way improvements and some landscaping were carried out at 15 Rochford.

Trees in front of the Rectory were removed by the city because they were showing significant rot and were a hazard. Some redecorating of the Cotton Room was also carried out.

The Sexton's apartment, over the Church Office, received some long overdue redecorating with a new hard surface flooring, ceiling work in the kitchen, paint and wallpaper, a fitting warm-up for Bruce in the Rectory.

The Rectory is currently undergoing a face-lift. Two rooms downstairs have had their ceilings gyproced (formerly ceiling tile) while the master bedroom ceiling was also done (it was about to fall down). After paint and wallpaper have been applied the hardwood floors downstairs will be refinished. The Binney Group are providing funds for the kitchen renovations i.e. new floor covering, modifications to the kitchen closet and adjoining bathroom, a new stove and paint. Hopefully the major part of this work will be completed by the time this meeting takes place.

This year funds are also expected to be tight, however the Church Basement floor badly needs work to (a) eliminate the water which seeps through the floor and (b) replacement of the floor coverings which are in very poor condition.

Last, but not least, I would like to thank both Bruce and June MacKenzie for the fine work they put in at the Church, well beyond the call of duty.

Property Warden

Stewart Bennie

moved Sec. Dr Rieson Sec.

TREASURY WARDEN'S REPORT

On behalf of the Vestry of the Cathedral Church of St. Peter, I am pleased to present the statements of revenue, expenditures and trust accounts for 1990, as well as the proposed budget for 1991. As shown on page—the Cathedral's net liability position increased by about \$25,500 in 1990, to a total of \$84,146. Although envelope offerings were up by 5% over 1989, the large increase in diocesan allotment has left us with arrears from the 1990 financial year estimated at \$18,000. The only other expenditures significantly over budget were Cathedral fuel costs, loan and overdraft interest, and organ expenditures, which were entirely covered by increased donations to the Organ Fund.

A major change was made in the management of the Cathedral trust fund accounts in 1990. While the assets of each trust account are individually recorded (page 18), the capital of all trust accounts has actually been consolidated into a single portfolio, and invested in a variety of guaranteed bonds and investment certificates. Notable donations to the Cathedral in 1990 included \$17,487 to the Assistant Priest Fund and a gift of \$20,000 from the estate of Mrs. Margaret Malone, wife of the late Canon E.M. Malone. This latter donation has temporarily been placed in the Malone Trust, and will be transferred to the current account in 1991.

In 1991, Father Peter Harris will be settling into his new role as Rector of our Cathedral. Vestry has not budgeted for an Assistant Priest in 1991. The proposed budget for 1991 (page 21) shows that both income and expenditures are somewhat reduced. Assistant Priest Fund income will not be utilized until a new assistant is hired. The new diocese allotment system takes effect in 1991, and increases our annual allotment to about \$34,000. Our revenue in 1991 is not expected to match expenditures, resulting in an annual deficit of \$14,415. As shown on page 23, forgiveness of 1989 allotment arrears is a possibility, and along with Mrs. Malones' bequest, our financial position will improve in 1991 so that our overall debt at year end will be \$56,402.

There is very little opportunity for reductions in expenditures at our Cathedral. To keep our debt from increasing, our revenues would have to increase to at least an average of \$14.00 per family per week. While this is no doubt difficult for some families and individuals, we should all try to ensure that our priorities are in the right place.

I would like to thank other members of our Finance Committee - Paul Kays, Peggy Holland, Pete Paton, Eddie Acorn and Albert Weatherby, for their assistance throughout the year, also Fred Weatherby, our tireless Treasurer, and Walter Jay, who once again audited the books of account for the Cathedral.

Rory Francis, Treasury Warden

Sec Korl Wenter

AUDITOR'S REPORT

Having examined the records and books pertaining to the receipts, expenditures, bank accounts and trust funds of the Cathedral for the year ending December 31, 1990, it is my opinion that the accompanying statements correctly present the financial transactions for the year.

moved w.A. Jay / See My Neney Werren

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL

ANNUAL STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND EXPENDITURE

for the year ended December 31, 1990

Receipts:		1990	1989
Offerings & Miscellaneous:			
Envelopes Open Offerings 15 Rochford Square	\$ 119,830.00 3,907.85		\$ 113,553.00 3,887.33 2,345.00
Sales Tax Refund Sunday School Votive Lights	907.10 28.94 162.68		643.44 31.32 62.80
Hall Donations Tour Guide	703.00		125.00 1,440.00
		\$ 125,539.07	
Trust Funds	<u>30,830.00</u>	30,830.00	36,425.00
Building Fund Donations	2,2498.00	2,248.00	2,220.00
Designated Funds			
Assistant Priest	n 070 00		700 00
Fund - Current Assistant Priest	2,078.00		700.00
Fund - Investment Bishop Cutts	17,487.00 —		18,572.00 2,089.00
Bishop Tucker College	928.00 220.00		671.50 172.00
Camp Kingston Cemetery	1,954.47		1,755.18
Diocese of Kumasi	2,280.50		2,071.00
Diocesan Times	186.50 10.00		114.50
A.I.M. Food Bank	5 43.00		4.50 562.50
Organ Fund	8,976.00		5,731.00
Primates World Relief	534.50		50.00
Prayer Book Society	20.00		-
Diocese of Argentina	1,178.50		
Indigent Fund St. Monica's Home	2 007 00		350.00
Tanton Memorial	2,997.00 252.50		2,494.00 526.00
Memorial Service Guild	232.30		130.00
Youth Group	130.00		430.00
Refugee Fund			1,063.00
Total	Water Spirit Control of the Control	\$ 39,775.97	,

Marid Roung

Receipts cont'd:

Designated Funds: Bank Loan	:	1990	1989 40,000.00
TOTAL RECEIPTS	***************************************	<u>\$ 198,393.04</u>	<u>\$ 238,219.07</u>
Expenditures:			
Operating Expenses:			
Advertising	2,173.88		3,042.28
Allotment Arrears	_		6,814.28
Allotment Advances	12,000.00		9,000.00
Bank Service Charge	472.30		670.48
Bank Loan Interest	2,517.19		3,400.19
Bank O/D Interest	3,087.79		
Canada Pension Plan	1,276.50		1,119.88
Capital — Cathedral			6,575.50
СМНС	1,242.48		1,242.48
Diocesan Church			
Society	1,529.00		966.00
Fuel - Rectory	2,154.96		1,807.19
Fuel - Energy Corp	8,408.83		5,513.14
Lights			
— Cathedral	2,909.40		2,551.43
- Rectory	623.16		616.68
- 11 Rochford Square	105.81		
- 15 Rochford Square	458.84		307.76
Insurance	3,606.00		3,861.00
Maintenance & Repairs			
— Cathedral	4,520.01		5,890.75
- Rectory			1,493.59
- Rochford Square	981.16		4,519.25
Postage	338.16		507.73
Stationery	4,649.86		4,807.10
Sundry Supplies	1,832.39		1,652.27
Sunday School	415.11		619.77
Taxes	2,832.28		2,664.29
Telephone	4 000 00		
— Cathedral	1,066.80		1,018.98
- Rectory	657.56		633.58
- 15 Rochford Square	980.67		476.61
Tour Guide	_		1,440.00
U.I.C.	2,054.64		1,640.88
Wafer, Wines, Candles Water	2,281.82		3,373.48
— Cathedral	259.17		277.62
- Rectory	139.24		193.27
- 11 Rochford Square	139.23		139.24
- 15 Rochford Square	139.24		-
Worker's Compensation	169.20		140.60

Operating Expenses cont'd;		1990	1989
cont q;		1330	1303
Organ Payment on Loan	9,088.00 40,000.00		9,609.75
Rent — Fr. Harris Music	_		3,675.00 65.80
Music			05.00
Total:		\$ 115,110.68	
Donations:		1990	1989
Fr. Jacques Smith Sisters of Precious	\$ 1,000.00		\$ 1,000.00
Blood	50.00		50.00
Cdn. Bible Society	50.00		50.00
Protestant Family			
Service Bureau	600.00		250.00
Mr. & Mrs. Bruce			
MacKenzie	400.00		405.00
Rev. A. Pendergast	50.00		_
Canon Tuck	25.00		-
Annie Carter	-		200.00
Heather LePage	200.00 200.00		1 000 00
Fr. H.M.D. Westin Fr. Peter Harris	1000.00		1,000.00 600.00
Queens Co.	1000.00		600.00
Christian Comm.	500.00		300.00
Fr. W.J. Hankey	J00.00		128.30
Fr. J. Pearce			136.00
Fr. F. Quaskie			50.00
St. George's Church,			33. 33
Montague	1,000.00		1,000.00
Camp Kingston	150.00		_
Christian Marriage			
Program	150.00		
Total		\$ 5,375.00	
Salaries and Honoraria:			
Father Westin	\$ 25,410.00		\$ 26,400. 00
Travel Allowance	3,811.50		1,600.00
Parish Pension	3,940.00		4,164.00
Father Harris	25,710.00		17,835.00
Travel Allowance	4,620.00		1,166.00
Parish Pension	4,560.00		3,036.2 5
Car Replacement	_		4,150.00
Organist &			
Choirmaster	3,300.00		3,600. 00
Sexton	16,380.00		15,600. 00

Salaries and Honoraria cont'd:		1990	1989
Sexton - Pension	1,133.76		1,170.00
Treasurer	1,800.00		1,800.00
Vestry Clerk	1,260.00		1,200.00
Ass't Choir Director	150.00		
Relief Organist	405.00		320.00
Secretary	4,333.00		3,000.00
Total		\$ 96,813.26	
rotar		,	
Designated Funds:			
Ass't Priest Fund	\$ 17,487.00		\$ 18,572.00
Bishop Tucker	928.00		671.50
Bishop Cutts	_		2,089.00
Camp Kingston	220.00		172.00
Cemetery	1,954.47		1755.18
Diocese of Argentina	1,178.50		*****
Diocese of Kumasi	2,280.50		2,071.00
Diocesan Times	186.50		114.50
Food Bank	543.00		562.50
Indigent Fund			350.00
Mem. Servers Guild	_		130.00
Primate's World			
Relief Fund	534.50		50.00
St. Monica's Home	2,997.00		2,494.00
Youth Group	130.00		430.00
AIM	10.00		4.50
Refugee Fund			1,063.00
Tanton Memorial	252.50		526.00
Prayer Book Society	20.00		
Total		\$ 28,721.97	
TOTAL EXPENDITURES		<u>\$ 246,020.91</u>	\$ 213,593.58

STATEMENT OF CASH RECONCILIATION as of December 31, 1990

	1990	1989
Cash Balance, Jan.1/90	\$ 3,841.08	\$ (20,784.41)
Add: Cash Receipts Total Cash	198,393.04 202,234.12	238,219.07 217,434.66
Less — Total Expenditures Cash Balance, Dec. 31/90	(246,020.91) \$(43,786.79)	(213,593.58) \$ 3,841.08

STATEMENT OF BANK RECONCILIATION as of December 31, 1990

	1990	1989
Balance — Bank Statement	\$ (45,098.41)	\$ 4,950.76
Plus: Outstanding Deposits Sub-Total	$\frac{10,368.38}{(34,730.03)}$	$\frac{16,740.43}{21,691.19}$
Less: Outstanding Cheques Cash Balance, Dec. 31/90	(9,056.76 \$ (43,786.79)	(17,850.11) \$ 3,841.08
	STATEMENT OF BANK LOAD as of December 31, 1990	
Bank Loan - 1985 Less:Payment on Loan - 1986	\$ 10,000.00 (5,000.00)	Balance \$ 10,000.00 5,000.00
Plus: Bank Loan - 1987 Less: Payment on Loan - 1988	20,000.00 (25,000.00)	25,000.00 —
Plus: Bank Loan - 1989 Less: Payment on Loan - 1990	40,000.00 (40,000.00)	40,000.00

ST PETER'S CATHEDRAL TRUST ACCOUNT STATEMENT-1990

TRUST ACCOUNT	OPENING ASSETS AT PAR	CONTRI- BUTIONS	CLOSING ASSETS AT PAR	INCOME
MEMORIAL FUND	\$30,826	\$1,200	\$32,026	\$2,943
HODGSON TRUST	\$20,600		\$20,600	\$1,967
MALONE TRUST	\$3,500	\$20,000	\$23,500	\$337
COTTON TRUST	\$7,750		\$7,750	\$736
INDIGENT FUND	\$5,000		\$5,000	\$478
MEMORIAL CHAPEL FUND	\$5,000		\$5,000	\$478
ASSISTANT PRIEST FUND (HOLLAND MEMORIAL)	\$129,488	\$17,487	\$146,975	\$13,988
ASSISTANT PRIEST INCOME ACCT	\$4,130	(\$4,130)	\$0	\$175
BRECKEN ENDOWMENT	\$64,400		\$64,400	\$6,147
CEMETERY ENDOWMENT	\$24,850	\$1,725	\$26,575	\$2,471
K. SAUNDERS ENDWMT	\$1,000		\$1,000	\$138
PAROCHIAL SCHOOL FUND	\$530		\$530	\$51
TANTON MEM. FUND	\$526	\$252	\$778	\$44_
TOTALS	\$297,600	\$36,534	\$334,134	\$29 ,953

\$297,600

March for Rough
Star hanne
commo

TRUST FUND OPERATING ACCOUNT

1990 BANK STATEMENT

SOURCE OF FUNDS

Opening Bala	ance	\$-7.73
RECEIPTS:	Transfers from Trust Accts.	\$ 8,697.08
	Donations To Trust Acets.	\$40,079.50
	Interst From Investments	\$28,849.53
		<u>\$77,618.38</u>
APPLICATION OF	<u>FUNDS</u>	
	Capital Invested	\$41,460.26
	Cheques & Service Chg.	9.27
	Transfers To Current Acct.	\$30,050.53
	Transfers To Cemetery Endmt.	\$ 2,260.51
	Transfers To Tanton Memorial	43.74
	Closing Balance	\$ 3,794.07

\$77,618.38

CEMETERY ENDOWMENT 1990 BANK STATEMENT

SOURCE OF FUNDS

Opening Balance Investment Income Donations & Sale of Plots	\$ 999.67 \$2471.31 \$1725.00
	\$5195.98
APPLICATION OF FUNDS	
Capital Transferred to Consol. Trust Transfer to Current Account Closing Balance	\$1725.00 \$1954.47 \$1516.51
	\$5195.98

TANTON MEMORIAL 1990 BANK STATEMENT

SOURCE OF FUNDS

Opening Balance	\$549.54
Investment Income	\$ 67.62
Donations	\$252.50

\$869.66

APPLICATION OF FUNDS

Capital Transferred to Consol. Trust	\$693.50
Closing Balance	\$176.16

\$869.66

1991 BUDGET ST PETER'S CATHEDRAL

_	BUDGET	<u>ACTUAL</u>	BUDGET
_			<u>booder</u>
•	\$125,000	\$119,830	\$125,000
	\$4,000	\$3,908	\$4,000
	\$800	\$1,802	\$1,000
-CURRENT	\$0	\$2,078	\$0
	\$2,000	\$2,248	\$2,000
	\$0	\$0	\$5,000
	\$31,500	\$30,830	\$17,000
	<u>\$4,000</u>	<u>\$8,976</u>	\$5,000
	<u>\$167,300</u>	\$169,672	\$159,000
S	\$197,783	\$217,299	\$173,415
	(\$30,483)	(\$47,627)	(\$14,415)
=	\$3.000	\$2,174	\$2,500
		•	\$600
			\$6,500
- Cathedral, Chapel	\$6,000	\$8,409	\$8,500
- Rectory	\$2,500	\$2,155	\$2,500
	\$3,500	\$3,606	\$3,500
- Cathedral	\$2,700	\$2,909	\$3,000
- Rectory	\$700	\$623	\$700
- 11&15 Rochford	\$600	\$565	\$0
- Cathedral, Chapel	\$6,000	\$4,520	\$6,000
- Rectory	\$3,000	\$0	\$4,000
- 15 Rochford	\$2,000	\$981	\$0
	\$500	\$338	\$500
- see Schedule 2	\$104,341	\$100,314	\$72,523
	\$1,000	\$415	\$1,000
	\$1,500	\$1,832	\$1,500
	\$2,700	\$2,832	\$3,000
	- Cathedral, Chapel - Rectory - Cathedral - Rectory - 11&15 Rochford - Cathedral, Chapel - Rectory - 15 Rochford	S800 -CURRENT \$0 \$2,000 \$0 \$31,500 \$4,000 \$167,300 \$197,783 (\$30,483) \$3,000 \$700 \$3,200 - Cathedral, Chapel - Rectory \$2,500 \$3,500 - Cathedral - Rectory \$1815 Rochford - Cathedral, Chapel - Rectory \$100 - See Schedule 2 \$104,341 \$1,000 \$1,500	-CURRENT \$0 \$2,078 \$2,000 \$2,248 \$0 \$0 \$0 \$31,500 \$30,830 \$4,000 \$8,976 \$167,300 \$169,672 \$\$ \$197,783 \$217,299 (\$30,483) (\$47,627) \$\$ \$3,000 \$2,174 \$700 \$472 \$3,200 \$5,605 - Cathedral, Chapel \$6,000 \$8,409 - Rectory \$2,500 \$2,155 \$3,500 \$3,606 - Cathedral \$2,700 \$2,909 - Rectory \$700 \$623 - 11&15 Rochford \$600 \$565 - Cathedral, Chapel \$6,000 \$4,520 - Rectory \$3,000 \$0 - Rectory \$3,000 \$0 - The Rectory \$3,000 \$0 - See Schedule 2 \$104,341 \$100,314 \$1,000 \$415 \$1,500 \$1,832

		1990	1990	1991
		BUDGET	ACTUAL	BUDGET
Telephone	- Cathedral	\$1,000	\$1,067	\$1,000
•	- Rectory	\$700	\$658	\$800
	- 15 Rochford	\$700	\$981	\$0
Wafers, Wine, & Candl	les	\$2,000	\$2,282	\$2,000
Water	Cathedral	\$300	\$259	\$300
	- Rectory & Rochford	\$200	\$418	\$450
Allotment	Synod	\$21,000	\$12,000	\$34,000
Allotment Arrears		12000	0	0
D.C.S.		\$1,000	\$1,529	\$1,600
Organ		\$3,000	\$9,088	\$5,000
Donations		\$5,000	\$4,875	\$4,000
Mission Expenses		\$0	\$0	\$0
Printing, Stationery & N	Newsletter	\$5,000	\$4,650	\$6,000
Music		\$200	\$0	\$200
C.M.H.C. Mortgage		\$1,242	\$1,242	\$1,242
Christian Communicati	ions	\$500	\$500	\$500
Loan Payments		<u>\$0</u>	<u>\$40,000</u>	<u>\$0</u>
Total Expenses		\$197,783	\$217,299	\$173,415
SCHEDULE 2 SAL	_ARIES, HONORARIA, LEV	/IFS		
		1990	1990	1991
		DUDACT		
		BUDGET	<u>ACTUAL</u>	BUDGET
Rector		-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Rector Travel Allowance		\$27,720	\$25,410	\$28,000
Travel Allowance		\$27,720 \$3,465	\$25,410 \$3,811	\$28,000 \$5,000
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment		\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton		\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension	– Organist	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master	- Organist	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer	- Organist	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer Vestry Clerk	· ·	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900 \$1,260	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800 \$1,260	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800 \$1,400
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist/Choir D	· ·	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900 \$1,260 \$600	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800 \$1,260 \$555	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800 \$1,400 \$600
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist/Choir D Canada Pension Plan	· ·	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900 \$1,260 \$600 \$1,400	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800 \$1,260 \$555 \$1,277	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800 \$1,400 \$600 \$1,000
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist/Choir D Canada Pension Plan Unemployment Ins.	Director	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900 \$1,260 \$600 \$1,400 \$1,800	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800 \$1,260 \$555 \$1,277 \$2,055	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800 \$1,400 \$600 \$1,000 \$1,500
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist/Choir D Canada Pension Plan	Director	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900 \$1,260 \$600 \$1,400 \$1,800 \$200	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800 \$1,260 \$555 \$1,277 \$2,055 \$169	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800 \$1,400 \$600 \$1,000 \$1,500 \$200
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist/Choir D Canada Pension Plan Unemployment Ins. Workmen's Compensa Secretary	Director	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900 \$1,260 \$600 \$1,400 \$1,800 \$200 \$5,000	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800 \$1,260 \$555 \$1,277 \$2,055 \$169 \$4,333	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800 \$1,400 \$600 \$1,000 \$1,500 \$200 \$5,200
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist/Choir D Canada Pension Plan Unemployment Ins. Workmen's Compensa Secretary Assistant Priest(Relief)	Director	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900 \$1,260 \$600 \$1,400 \$1,800 \$200 \$5,000 \$25,710	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800 \$1,260 \$555 \$1,277 \$2,055 \$169 \$4,333 \$25,710	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800 \$1,400 \$600 \$1,000 \$1,500 \$200 \$5,200 \$1,000
Travel Allowance Pension Assessment Sexton Sexton Pension Choir Master Treasurer Vestry Clerk Relief Organist/Choir D Canada Pension Plan Unemployment Ins. Workmen's Compensa Secretary	Director	\$27,720 \$3,465 \$4,728 \$16,380 \$1,230 \$3,600 \$1,900 \$1,260 \$600 \$1,400 \$1,800 \$200 \$5,000	\$25,410 \$3,811 \$3,940 \$16,380 \$1,134 \$3,300 \$1,800 \$1,260 \$555 \$1,277 \$2,055 \$169 \$4,333	\$28,000 \$5,000 \$4,776 \$17,160 \$1,287 \$3,600 \$1,800 \$1,400 \$600 \$1,000 \$1,500 \$200 \$5,200

St. Peters Cathedral
Statement of Current and Projected Assets and Liabilities

Liabilities		Dec. 31, 1989	9	Dec. 31, 1990	2	Dec. 31/91
Cash Def.		0		(\$43,787)		(58,402)
Outstanding Loan		(\$40,000)		0		0
Allotment Arrears	(1988)	0	(1989)	(\$22,359)	(1989)	0 (see note)
	(1989)	(\$22,359)	(1990)	(\$18,000)	(1990)	(\$18,000)
					(1991)	0
Total Liabili	ties	(\$62,359)		(\$84,146)		(\$76,402)
<u>ASSETS</u>						
Cash Balance	e	\$ 3,841		0		0
Malone Bequ	uest					\$20,000
Total Assets		\$ 3,841		0		\$20,000
NET LIABII	LITIES	(\$58,518)		(\$84,146)		(\$56,402)

Note: 1989 Allotment Arrears (\$22,359) will be forgiven by Diocese if 1991 Allotment is paid in full (\$34,000) by Dec. 31, 1991.

Rom Sec Peggy comes?

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL A.C.W. BINNEY GROUP ANNUAL REPORT FOR 1990

Once again, the Binney Group has completed another busy and successful year.

We have eight teams who provided dinners once a month for the Christian Council members.

The Seder Meal was held on April 12th, Maundy Thursday with 150 people in attendance.

On May 11th, we held our mammoth candy sale at both the Confederation Mall and Towers Mall. This is a four day undertaking with hours of fudge making and bagging and then one complete day of selling. Six teams of two took their shifts at each mall and the last team stayed until closing time. This makes for a very long day. We made \$1,248.50.

At the end of May Fr. and Mrs. Westin, Fr. Peter Harris, Mother's Union and the A.C.W. Inglis Group joined us and helped to make our closing Pot Luck Supper and Meeting a big success. Special thanks to Betty Blake.

A three day Theological Conference was held here beginning on June 26th. The Men's Association provided a delicious dinner to open the Conference. The Choir members provided a lunch on the 26th, Binney on the 27th, and Carrie and Keir Costain invited everyone to their home on the 28th. We provided coffee and lemonade all day and evening for the last two days as we were blessed with very hot weather.

Our Fall Fair and Bazaar was held on Oct. 20th. This function is one of our biggest money raising projects and only because some of our members were willing to set up the tables on three different occasions was this a success. The members of Binney felt very strongly that they were not supported by the majority of parishioners both in attendance and donations for the various tables. We realize that this special day seems to creep up on us after the summer vacation so could we all try to begin our crafts NOW during the long winter months and avoid this mad dash in the fall.

The High Tea was held on Nov. 28th. Unfortunately we were down this year both in ticket sales and take-outs but the Bazaar and High Tea combined brought a net profit of \$9,599.22 and this did exceed last year's total. Let's try to increase our ticket sales and contributions at Bazaar time in the year 1991 not just for the ladies but for the church as it desperately needs our support both in time and money.

Other events to which Binney catered were: the Penitential Lunch on Ash Wednesday; Lunches during Holy Week following the noon day services; a lunch for the A.C.W. Annual Meeting in April; in September a Reception for Archdeacon Ingraham's Induction and a luncheon on Confirmation Sunday and finally coffee every Sunday morning after the 11 a.m. mass.

No Major purchases were made this year as our money was set aside to help the renovations, repairs and replacements being done at the rectory on Fitzroy Street.

We would like to express our thanks to the members of Binney and the Parish who were there when we asked for help and some even before we asked and this was doubly appreciated.

Many Many Thanks.

Respectfully submitted,

Betty Makeen Barbara Reeson Betty MacKeen and Barbara Reesor,

Co-Presidents.

Lec By Sugarne Wright Comert BINNEY GROUP - TREASURER'S REPORT JANUARY 1,1990 - DECEMBER 31, 1990

Receipts	
Bank Balance, Dec. 31,1989	\$ 3,608.64
Bazaar/Dinner Sales 1989	113.00
Binney Dues	40.00
Church Hall/Kitchen Rentals	55.00
Donation received	500.00
Cookbooks	36.00
Proceeds - Fudge Sale	1,226.06
Bazaar/Dinner (net)	9,599.22
Luncheons/Christian Council Dinner (net)	524.83
Rebate - Prov. Gov't Sales Tax	331.82
TOTAL RECEIPTS	\$ 16,034.57
	
Expenses	
Expenses	
Sharpening Slicer	\$ 55.75
	•
Sharpening Slicer	\$ 55.75 10,000.00 33.00
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions	10,000.00 33.00
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave	10,000.00
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator Laundry	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00 22.88
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator Laundry Material and Yarn	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00 22.88 100.00
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator Laundry Material and Yarn Dishes - Kitchen	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00 22.88 100.00 13.19
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator Laundry Material and Yarn Dishes - Kitchen Stationary	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00 22.88 100.00 13.19 20.72
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator Laundry Material and Yarn Dishes - Kitchen Stationary Missions to Seamen	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00 22.88 100.00 13.19 20.72 100.00
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator Laundry Material and Yarn Dishes - Kitchen Stationary Missions to Seamen Organ Fund	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00 22.88 100.00 13.19 20.72 100.00 500.00
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator Laundry Material and Yarn Dishes - Kitchen Stationary Missions to Seamen Organ Fund Pat and the Elephant	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00 22.88 100.00 13.19 20.72 100.00 500.00 150.00
Sharpening Slicer Investments — Financial Institutions Service Charges — Microwave Purchase of Refrigerator Laundry Material and Yarn Dishes - Kitchen Stationary Missions to Seamen Organ Fund Pat and the Elephant Vision Day Expenses	10,000.00 33.00 1,023.00 22.88 100.00 13.19 20.72 100.00 500.00 150.00 300.00

BINNEY GROUP — TREASURER'S REPORT JANUARY 1,1990 — DECEMBER 31, 1990

100.00
200.00
175.00
100.00
50.00
100.00
50.00
200.00
52.00
200.00
100.00

Alexandra Society
Anderson House
100.00
St. Monica's House
200.00
Church Christmas Decorations
100.00

Church Christmas Decorations 100.00
Refugee Assistance 50.00

Intercheques 29.34 and 133.34 Bank Service Charges 104.00

Bank Balance, December 31,1990

1,155.69

\$ 16,034.57

Mr en Marin

Expenses, cont'd:

Lillian Kays, Treasurer

> Bruce MacKenzie, Auditor

INGLIS GROUP 1990 - 91

In March 1990, the Inglis Group was newly formed. Mrs. Dickson, one of the original members, remained in the branch. She has helped up in many ways. Thanks. The Officers for the Inglis group are as follows:

President: Sadie Shama Vice President: Lois Stewart Secretary: Amelia Jabbour Treasurer: Dalal Dow

Twelve members are active this new year. 1990 was a busy and exciting year for us. Right away we dug in for the Lenten Noon Lunch: Chicken & Lentil Soup and homemade biscuits, rolls were served.

To the Ladies of the Church who helped with brass cleaning. Thanks Girls. In June the Inglis Group hosted a Lebanese take out dinner. This was a huge success. We thank all who purchased tickets especially our faithful church members. The Inglis Group donated \$200.00 to help pay for the lawn mower. A cheque of two hundred dollars was made out towards the building fund.

On Jan 10, Betty Robertson, President of the Inner Wheel asked us to host her group for a small lunch. Twenty-two ladies attended.

The Inglis Group meets every two weeks according to weather conditions. On Nov.25 our first guest speaker, Fr. Harris taught us How to Pray. Later a Lebanese dinner was served. This was enjoyed by all.

In 1990, Amelia Jabbour, Lois Stewart and yours truly attended the 23rd P.E.I. Diocesan Board meeting. This was a nice experience for all of us.

Our group is also involved in the Men's Association dinners. The first to take place on Jan. 31 of this year.

In Oct. & Nov., 1990 the Inglis Group were active in helping our church with the bazaar and dinner. We hope to have our Lebanese Take Out Dinner again this year in June. At this time the Inglis Group would like to say how much we miss Art MacLean, a wonderful and kind person who taught us something about cooking and patience. (We miss you. Art.)

Anyone interested in joining our Church Group is more than welcome. It is one big loving and kind family. Two gifts were sent this year one to our Prayer partner in the N.W.T. and one to our Sexton. This left a balance in our Apparture for the Same Respective States of Culpar Mar Annal Same Culpar Mar Annal Culpar Mar Anna Treasury of \$1,123.82.

Respectfully submitted.

Sadie Shama. President.

27

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL MEN'S ASSOCIATION ANNUAL REPORT FOR 1990

The Men's Association held a number of functions through the first half of the year including three dinner meetings plus hosting a dinner for the Theological Conference. During the fall most of our activity involved various members assisting Father and Mrs. Westin in readying their new house in Miscouche, and assisting in the move. Quite a number of the men contributed to this effort and I would like to thank those who were able to respond.

Our group was saddened during 1990 to lose one of our most active members, Arthur MacLean, who delighted in organizing and preparing the food for our dinner meetings. These functions were our main source of funds. During the year Bayliss Less had to relinquish his duties as Treasurer for health reasons and I would like to express thanks on behalf of the Men's Association for the devoted service he gave the organization, in that capacity.

During the year we donated a new desk for the Rector's use in the Sacristy and contributed toward a new lawnmower for the Sexton's use. Also, as a memorial to Art MacLean, the group donated a plaque to be placed on the podium used in the Cathedral Hall.

Financially we did not have a big year but we did have some very interesting meetings with good fellowship and were able to offer some financial support to the Parish. With the loss of our chef, Art MacLean, the Inglis Group has taken over the catering for our dinner meetings and this has provided them with a source of income.

Our first function of the new year will be a dinner meeting to be held on Thursday, January 31st. Our program for the evening will be an illustrated presentation by Father Westin of his trip to Russia last fall. Everyone is invited to attend and bring your friends. I have no doubt that it will be a most interesting evening.

Respectfully submitted.

Mark Winter, President,

Sec Stubeams

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL MEN'S ASSOCIATION Income Statement for the year ending December 31, 1990.

REVENUE:		EXPENSES:		
Net Income from Dinners	\$ 2,035.22	Upper Room Angels Binney Group — Fridge Tools for Cathedral Cabinet for Creche Flowers Cathedral Lawnmower Food Supplies	\$	52.00 500.00 90.00 137.12 29.70 667.90 976.92
LOSS			<u>\$</u> \$	2,451.70 416.48
FUNDS PROVIDED Opening cash balance Jan 1/89 Income Total	\$ 692.03 \$ 2.035.22 \$ 2,727.25	FUNDS APPLIED Expenses		2,451.70
Closing Cash Balance Dec. 31/90	<u>\$ 275.55</u>	Maril Kord Winter Sturgenme		

ALTAR GUILD REPORT

The Annual Corporate Communion and Meeting of the Altar Guild was held on Saturday, 24th March, 1990. We were pleased that both Father Westin and Father Harris were present.

Altar Guild duties remain essentially the same from year to year, with occasional changes in membership. This year we were please to welcome Lillian Kays and Susan Stensch.

We shall miss Margaret Westin, who not only did her regular duties, but was on hand to do that "extra bit" at Christmas and Easter. We were greatly saddened by the death of Bernice Rowland, a faithful and devoted member for many years. May she rest in peace.

Father Westin's leadership and encouragement were always available to us and for these we thank him. We wish him and Mrs. Westin much happiness in the years ahead.

We are indeed fortunate to have Father Harris as our new Rector and look forward to his leadership for many years.

Respectfully submitted

Dorothy Orton
President

Dorothy Orton

Are My

Market

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL ALTAR GUILD TREASURER'S ANNUAL REPORT Dec. 31, 1989 — Dec. 31, 1990

RECEIPTS	74.40	EXPENSES	
Rec'd for flowers	1460.00	Cost of Flowers	977.84
Binney donation	100.00	Cost of new Alb	36.75
Donations (weddings, etc)	100.00	Repairs to candleholder	17.60
Sale of hast-notes	24.00	Bank Service charge	5.72
Bank Interest	<u> </u>	_	
	$\overline{1764.35}$		1037.91
BALANCE DEC. 31, 1990			726.44
			1.764.35

SPECIAL ACC. OCTOBER 31, 1990 — \$ 560.51 PROV. DEPOSIT ACC. DECEMBER 31, 1990 - \$ 561.54 HELEN CALLAGHAN BEQUEST - \$ 1,302.60

> Dorothy Acorn. Sec. - Treas.

mand Dowthy orton
for Many histor

Mand a Vote of thinks to alter build

MOTHERS' UNION ANNUAL REPORT - 1990

1990 marks the ninth year of Mothers' Union at St. Peter's Cathedral and we continue as a small but mighty group.

The work of the Mothers' Union is guided by our Purpose, Aim and our Five Objects. We actually implement these guidelines through our branches. mostly within our programs, which should be based on one of our Five Objects. It is during these programs that we share, learn and grow individually and as a group. We are also charged to teach our children and others our Christian faith and it is also our duty to show compassion, love and support to our fellow sisters and all other people, regardless of their faith, status, nationality or personality. We do this work not only as M.U. members, but also as Christians.

Our "Winter Games Night" in February continues to grow in popularity and we had a full house once again. It is always a treat to see young and old playing games together and having such a good time. We will continue to supply the "fun, food and games" in a pre-lenten bash again this year!

Other programs this year have included Fr. Harris with Lenten Studies. Dr. Spear speaking on mid-life crisis, Pauline LeBlanc from Moncton (our wonderful spring tonic) speaking on The Art of Parenting, Lorraine Quinn on Self-Esteem and Barbara Harp, Fr. Westin and Eileen Paton who discussed "What Is A Christian Family?" Once again, St. John's, Milton Mothers' Union joined us for our September meeting. Prior to Christmas, we had a lovely evening at the new Westin home in Miscouche. It was warm and cozy and so enjoyable.

St. John's Milton also hosted a fall rally for all PEI branches of Mothers' Union in October with guest speakers Ginny MacEwen, Canadian President of Mothers' Union from Riverview, N.B. and our very own Michael and Catherine Edward. It was a lovely day, full of fellowship and renewal. A special thank you to St. John's, Milton for all their time and effort.

We continue to supply muffins for Sunday morning coffee hour (most Sundays). Many thanks to all those who bake for us. Muffin money, along with our Winter Games help us with our travel fund for the next Canadian Conference in 1992. This is to be held in Riverview, N.B. and we hope to send a strong contingent.

May I point out that the work of the Mothers' Union is not the National Conference and it is not raising funds to attend this conference. The work of the society is encompassed in our Purpose, Aim, and our Five Objects — the work that Mary Sumner envisioned. This is the work that keeps our society strong.

On behalf of Mothers' Union, I would like to take this opportunity to extend our heartfelt thanks to Father and Margaret Westin. It was through their faith and unending efforts that M.U. was lovingly established at St. Peter's and has touched and strengthened the lives of so many families. We will continue to follow in these footsteps under the able guidance of Father Harris.

Also, our sincere gratitude to Bruce MacKenzie, who so faithfully looks after setting up and putting away for us; and to those volunteers who assist in the crêche each Sunday morning.

Mark By Catherine Espectfully submitted.

Mark By Barbara Harp- ligur (har) breakd.

Lynn MacDonald.

Enrolling manifested.

31



ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL CHURCH SCHOOL 1990 ANNUAL REPORT

A truly caring and dedicated group of teachers carried forward the work of the Church School throughout 1990. There were feelings of both accomplishment and disappointment with developments over the year.

This was the structure of the school at the end of 1990:

Class	Teacher	Enrollment
Kindergarten	Anna Sherren	6
Grade 1	Janet Livingstone	3
Grade 2	Shirley Nichols	3
Grade 3	Janet West }	
	Nancy Bassett}	5
Grade 4	Rory Francis	3
Grade 5/6	Carol Williams	6
Senior Class	Michael Edward	7

There were a number of highlights during the year — jolly times and encouraging rewards for the School's work. Our closing in June was well-attended and we all had fun in the square following lunch. Our fall season began with a delicious pancake breakfast courtesy of the Mothers' Union. Christmas was celebrated with our children's involvement in the Vigil of the Nativity on Christmas Eve and our presentation of the Christmas Story at Jesus' Birthday Party, held Friday, December 28. Especially encouraging was the fact that the candidates for confirmation in September who had attended our Church School regularly through the years were well ahead of those who had not in their confirmation class studies.

At the beginning of November, for a two month experiment, we changed the starting time of Church School to 10:00 a.m. We did this only after much thought and discussion with Fathers Westin and Harris, our staff, some parents, and vestry.

With the original starting time at 10:30 a.m. attendance had slipped steadily during 1990 and our teachers continued to miss the first part of the Eleven o'clock Eucharist, never hearing the Epistle, Gospel or sermon. With the trial starting time at 10:00 a.m., the children, (especially the young servers and the newly confirmed) were able to continue their Church School studies and still participate in the full 11:00 a.m. Eucharist. Church School and the Adult Education Class began at the same time and our teachers did not miss the full Liturgy of the Word.

The result of the experiment has been discouraging. The new time is inconvenient and a problem for some families. Attendance is down further. Actual teaching time has shrunk because we have been unable to start at 10:00 sharp and we must finish in time to be in the Cathedral by 11:00.

Indications are that we must find another solution or return to the original starting time at 10:30. We look for guidance from the Annual Meeting.

Our sincere thanks and deep appreciation go to our teachers, our parents and all our parish family. Special thanks go to Father Westin and Father Harris for their encouragement, guidance and good shepherding throughout the year.

Moved Michael Edward Superintendent fec Superinte Wingsol

32

REPORT OF THE CATHEDRAL CHOIRS

Father Harris, members of the Vestry, and Parishioners of St. Peter's Cathedral, I have the honour of presenting the following report for the Cathedral Choirs.

During 1990 there were 18-21 adult and 4-8 junior choristers on our roll, who attended 41 regular Wednesday rehearsals, and 6 extra rehearsals for special services. In addition, the choirs sang for 52 regular Sunday morning Masses, 20 extra Feast Day, Holy Week and Evening Services, 2 Vespers of the Dead, 4 Requiems, 5 Weddings, the Service of Installation for Archdeacon Ingraham, the service for the ACW Annual Meeting, and Evensong each day during the 1990 Theological Conference. In October, the Senior Choir participated in the Third Annual Ecumenical Hymn Festival sponsored by the Island Centre of the Royal Canadian College of Organists.

In keeping with our "Choir Vision" presented at Vision Day in May:

The choirs' "needs" have been met in that we ended the year with three additional adults for the Senior Choir. Unfortunately, the opposite is true of the Junior Choir, since we ended the year with only four children. If there are any children, age 8 or up, who would like to join the Junior Choir, please let me know.

2) One of the choirs' "dreams" is in the process of being met in that plans are underway for the Senior Choir to perform the Haydn "Mass of St. John of God" ("The Little Organ Mass") with orchestra as part of the Eucharist on the Feast of the Ascension on May 9, 1991.

Among our "goals" was the on-going sales of "The Choir Cookbook" which has resulted in approximately \$300 being deposited to the Assistant Priest Fund for 1990. Another goal was to sing "from Tignish to North Lake". We made a start on this by performing a well-attended and well-received concert at the church of St. Simon and St. Jude in Tignish in November.

As was stated above, we continue in our efforts to support the Assistant Priest Fund through the sale of "The Choir Cookbook", and the Organ Fund through the sale of our recording, "Christmas and Candlemas at St. Peter's ". Needless to say, we have many more cookbooks to sell, and still a few recordings. If you do not already have your copies of each, please contact any member of the choir. I would ask that you also keep them in mind when gift-giving.

We were able to add two new stops to the organ in 1990, one of which was a generous memorial given by the Dow family. There is space for another ten stops before the organ reaches its full complement. These can be added one at a time, as money becomes available. The cost varies from one stop to another, and anyone wishing a memorial could purchase a stop, with an appropriate plaque being placed by the organ console. If interested, please speak with Father Harris or me.

REPORT OF THE CATHEDRAL CHOIRS cont'd.

I would like to take this opportunity to express my sincerest thanks to the choristers of both choirs for their loyalty to the Church, to music, and to me. The Cathedral's choristers are most supportive individuals, and it is a privilege to work with them. In addition, I wish to thank Father Harris, Father Westin, and all those parishioners who have encouraged us so much, and who have helped to make St. Peter's music programme so fine. I would also like to acknowledge, with gratitude, the special financial support shown the Choir and the Organ Fund by the Binney Group.

Respectfully submitted,

F. Alan Reesor F. Alan Reesov Moved this Organist and Choirmaster Sec Carl mother Canned

CHARLOTTETOWN CHRISTIAN COUNCIL Held at St. Peter's Cathedral 1990

The Charlottetown Christian Council meets on the third Thursday of every month. Prior to the meeting and dinner, there is a service of worship in All Souls Chapel.

The usual business of the council is carried out by two smaller committees:

- 1. The Worship Committee
- 2. The Correction Committee

These two committees work in the community as well as within the council and report on progress to the general meeting of the council.

This year was especially interesting as there was a change made in the Constitution of the Council. Due to an application for admittance from the Mormon Church, the Council had to amend the Constitution to include the necessity for a % majority vote by the members present for any application to be accepted.

Finally in December this year, the meeting was cancelled in favour of a Christmas Party on December 20, 1990 at Park Royal United Church for the Council members and spouses. Aside from this, an invitation was extended for the Council to go to Sleepy Hollow Correctional Centre for the annual Christmas service. This was well attended and quite a success.

Respectfully submitted.

Susan K. Stensch.

Mored

Lois Machinen Succ

34

PROTESTANT FAMILY SERVICE BUREAU Report for the year ending December 31, 1990

The year 1990 has been busy and most ways successful for the Protestant Family Service Bureau.

In October, we moved our offices from 64 Great George Street to the Coles Building on Fitzroy Street. The Coles Building offered more space, and a lower rental rate, however the Coles Building being owned by Government is not opened in the evening, and St. Peter's Cathedral allowed the Board members to meet each month in the Cathedral Hall or Sunday School room, and the Bureau is grateful for this cooperation.

This organization continues to struggle with financial problems due to increasing costs, and unpredictable income is a major concern of the Bureau.

Approximately 60% of revenue was received from The United Way, and the remaining from sponsoring churches, and various other groups. With two full time family counsellors and two part time counsellors the cost load has risen dramatically during 1990.

Family breakdown and family violence is one of the most serious problems we face today, and this problem is increasing each year and the counsellors employed are busy people.

During November the Board distributed to the Churches, in the Charlottetown area, material explaining the function of this organization and with a request for financial help.

In December the Protestant Family Service Bureau and the Prince Edward Island Multicultural Council co-sponsored a special festival called a Folkloric Celebration at the Charlottetown Holland Centre. This Folkloric Celebration involved the audience in a variety of cultures, found on the Island including Hogmanay, Chinese New Year, New Year's Levee, MicMac Indian display, etc.

Each cultural association shared the story of its own special celebration with the audience and followed with a cultural performance of dance, song, and music.

This festival performance was well attended by the general public and the proceeds were divided by the two groups.

This report is respectfully submitted.

John Fraser

Mort Loke Freze

CAMP KINGSTON REPORT

The 1990 Camp Season was a success, with four camp sessions, having a total attendance of 85 campers. In addition, St. Michael's Conference with 45 young people, plus the SAW Industries and Wild Life Guides, gave us a total attendance of 155 users.

The Camp Director was David Estok and assistant, Cathy Morgan. Both were returns from '89 and gave dedicated, capable leadership Our sincere thanks to them for their direction. Their time off without pay between camps gave some financial relief to the Treasury. Two other very capable staff members were Nancy Watson, Recreation Director, and Wayde Andrews, professional cook. Having these four staff members made for the efficient operation of Camp Kingston last summer.

The curriculum provided campers with an excellent summer experience This included worship, sports, crafts, music, swimming and guest speakers.

The total facility is continually being improved. David Estok and available staff added a great deal to the surroundings by painting, cleaning and planning during the time on site before campers arrived.

The Camp Committee has had a very busy year. The sub-committees of Staffing, Program, Property and Fund Raising have all made a very busy and profitable contribution to camp workings.

Our thanks to Chairman Canon Tuck who continues to provide his valuable leadership to all of us.

At this time the bills have all been paid and debts cleared ... we now look forward to the future plans for a winterized facility which will be available for year round use.

The fabric of the Chapel is substantially complete and it is now up to St. Peter's Cathedral for the final furnishings. It is hoped that next year another grant will be obtained to bring the bedroom, adjoining room and part of the dining room to a better state of completion.

Our thanks to the Protestant Orphanage Fund and other endowments for the assistance with Camp Bursaries, ... to all who so generously donated to the Bake Sale, "Night with a Difference" and Giant Flea Market ... these events produced \$2000 approximately.

A special thank you to all who donated items to the Chapel.

On behalf of the Camp Kingston Camp Committee, your representatives wish to thank each and everyone at St. Peter's for the continuing support and interest in this our "Camp Kingston".

Respectfully submitted,

Peter W. Harris, Father Peter Harris,

Myed - Carrie Costain. Sec Stußennie

CANADIAN BIBLE SOCIETY 153rd YEAR: St. Peter's Representative Annual Report

This is the second year that I have been St. Peter's representative, and the first year that I have the honour of being the Societies Recording Secretary. At the first meeting of my executive duties I expostulated that, "Your last secretary was Greta Moore; My hope is I will not be known as Cyril less."

The most important business the executive discussed was the discontinuing of the annual canvass. The National office, has asked that the District Secretary, (the Rev'd Delbert Bannister), ensure that the Bible Bookstore, managed by Mr. Windsor Brehaut, keep the sponsor churches parish list updated, and it is my hope that St. Peter's be willing and vigilant in forwarding such lists.

The annual meeting was held May 3,1990 at the First Baptist Church, and the guest speaker was Fernetta Levy, whose main theme was the connections of scripture learning, with evangelism. The dignitary people present were: Lt. Gov. and Mrs. Lloyd MacPhail and Marion Murphy.

The Bookstore has recorded another small increase of aprx. 4.5%. considering some translations are poor sellers, but are sold because of need. The number of New Testaments sales continue to rise, making the shop worth while keeping.

One activity is the Song-A-Rama, which is certain willing churches, offering to give and evening concert of music and singing, with the congregation's offering donated to the C.B.S. This represents dedicated work on volunteers part. and garners good donations, plus gives the C.B.S. visibility in the community.

An attractive post card, depicting a P.E.I. scene is now offered, and Japanese Bible translations are available in some Island Guest Homes, thanks to the Rev'd Delbert Bannister's efforts.

Should anyone wish additional information regarding offerings at the bookstore, or activities of the society, please contact Cyril Armstrong.

FOR GOD'S WORD

FOR GOD'S WORD

Cyril Armstrong.

Recording Secretary:

Canadian Bible Society

Level

Canada

CHRISTIAN COMMUNICATIONS

The work of Christian Communications continues on a firm foundation. Now completing 14 years of service to the Churches of Prince Edward Island, the volunteer, contribution-funded organization co-ordinates and produces a number of radio and cable television programs as well as two weekly sermons for printing in Charlottetown newspapers.

The Board of Directors is comprised of 14 members representing a wide range of participating congregations. This Board is elected at the annual meeting held each February. Subsequently, the Board elects its Executive. Loran Fevens is just completing his second year as President of Christian Communications. He will step aside in February allowing the election of a new President. Other members of the Executive are Vice-President — Reverend Robert Lyle, Central Parish Presbyterian Churches, Clyde River; Secretary — Bill Masselink, Christian Reformed Church, Sherwood and Treasurer — Lloyd Pollard, Long Creek United Baptist Church. Reverend Gordon Matheson of Zion Presbyterian Church is the Past President.

The Board of Directors has met four times since the last annual meeting in February, 1990. Regrettably, last Spring we accepted the resignation of Anne Mol from the Board and as Chairperson of the Program Committee.

Our various efforts continue. CHRISTIAN IMPACT, a 15-minute program for radio is heard each Sunday morning at 6:45 on 720 CHTN. Twenty-four churches and the Gideons take part in this program which, in spite of its early hour, generates listener response.

The SUNDAY MORNING CHURCH BROADCAST on Q/93-FM is shared by 12 Charlottetown area churches. With the exception of a few broadcast line problems during the year, the broadcast — in spite of its change of stations — continues to be one of our most important projects.

CHRISTIAN IMPACT-TV is a half hour cable television program telecast each Sunday afternoon from October to June on Island Cablevision, Studio 10. There is some discussion expected on the future of this effort during the next annual meeting.

GUEST SERMON OF THE WEEK appears each Saturday in the Guardian and the Evening Patriot. This also is a very important part of the ministry and is widely read each week. About 50 pastors and lay people contribute to this work.

St. Peter's Cathedral contributed \$500 to the work of Christian Communication during 1990. These funds are needed to cover costs of technicians in the production of the radio and television programs and for an operator for the weekly live broadcast.

The annual meeting of Christian Communications is scheduled for Monday. February 11, 1991 at 7:30 p.m. at the Kirk of St. James, Charlottetown. Each congregation may appoint two voting representatives, but anyone may attend and be involved in the discussion of the work of the organization. You are certainly invited to be there!

Rory Francis Loran Fevens Maril By Koray

THE CATHEDRAL COURIERS Annual Report 1990

In the spring of 1990 the Cathedral Couriers became active. Some years ago the alphabetical mail boxes were made by Ernie Buffett and placed in the Cathedral porch; the second phase of this project, the Couriers, is now well and truly launched.

Briefly this is the program:

The Cathedral family is divided by location into nine colour zones; each zone has a chairperson and under these chairpersons Couriers have been chosen and are responsible for several parish families.

Each time there has been mail the Couriers have been notified to check for the mail for the families under their care. When mail was not picked up by the owner within a week, then the courier was responsible for delivery.

It is hoped that through the Couriers, members of the parish will be drawn closer together as a Cathedral family and be better informed of Cathedral activities.

In this era of restraint it is interesting to note that with each courier delivery the postage saving has been over \$100.

Two requests:

1. To all members of the Cathedral family:

Please make a habit of looking in your mailbox each time you come into the front porch of the Cathedral.

2. To all organizations:

Please give the couriers advance notice when there is to be mail in the boxes, by calling one of the Courier Committee.

Betty Blake 894-4451 Kitty Orford 894-8086 Mayway Connie MacMillan 894-8158

Mondy Connie MacMillan

She By noncy Warren

consid

REPORT OF CEMETERY COMMITTEE CATHEDRAL CHURCH OF ST. PETER

The caretaker, Arnold Burhoe, continues maintenance of the cemetery such as pruning - grass cutting - filling low spots and minor general repairs. Several parishioners had work done on the headstones. Plot fee covers perpetual care and monies go into an endowment fund to ensure that the cemetery in future will be self sufficient. The plot fee was \$100.00, however this was increased to \$150.00 for 1991. This fee is still well below that of other cemeteries.

Care of headstones is not covered by the plot fee. Income from the endowment fund is still not sufficient to cover operating expense and a policy of minimum expenses is followed.

> Plots purchased 1990 - 14 Burials in 1990 - 5

The sixteenth annual memorial service at the cemetery is appreciated by our parishioners and was well attended.

Mankley Sec Frank Weatherby,

Respectfully submitted.

Paul Kays,

Frank Weatherby,

REPORT OF SACRISTAN

I am pleased to report on behalf of myself and assistant sacristan, David Kays. The Servers' Guild received great support and encouragement from Father Westin. The Guild extends thanks to Father Westin for his guidance and wishes blessings and happiness to Father Westin and Mrs. Westin on his retirement as rector.

David and I were pleased and privileged to be reappointed by our new rector, Father Harris. We look forward to serving this parish under his guidance. The Servers' Guild continues to be an active and vital part of our life at St. Peter's.

Servers continue to act in such capacities as crucifer, taperer, thurifer. boat boy, banner bearer and have been trainer to tape the 11:00 a.m. service as a ministry to those who are unable to attend this service. French Mass celebrated each Saturday at 4:00 p.m. by Father Smith is served by David Kays, Mark Coté and myself.

> Servers' Guild consists of: Senior, University — 8
> Active — 24
> Trainees — 5
> Total 37

On behalf of these boys, I thank the parish for the opportunity and privilege of serving our Lord Jesus.

If you know of any boys interested in this vocation, please contact David Kays, Father Harris or myself.

Respectfully submitted,
Paul Kays, Sacristan
David Kays, Assistant

ST. PETER'S CATHEDRAL YOUTH GROUP - REPORT

As parishioners are aware, our Youth Group was formed in the fall of 1989, and continued to meet fairly regularly during 1990, except during the summer months. I want to express thanks to the adults who have helped me with the organizing of meetings and activities, especially Annie Carter, Barbara Harp, and Betty Bailey. Also my thanks to the young people themselves, especially the members of the executive, for their co-operation. At present, the members of the executive are as follows:

President — Craig MacDonald Vice-President — Julia Wissink Secretary — Gethin Edward—Moved Treasurer — Joseph MacKeen Lee Borbora Honfo

We have approximately twenty members, with an average attendance of ten. During the year, we held business meetings, discussions, had guest speakers such as Loran Fevens in Lent, had two swimming pool parties (one in winter and one in summer), performed for the Mothers' Union Winter Games night Feb.10 and the Parish Christmas Concert Dec.28, had an outing at the home of the Edward family in Belfast, and at one meeting three members of the group, Julia, Neil, and Ingrid Wissink performed a musical concert for us. The Youth Group took on as a special project the purchase of a wheelchair for use in the church and hall. The Youth Group has also taken on the responsibility of preparing the calendar notice boards which are posted in the Cathedral porch and Hall each month.

We are grateful for the donations received in support of the Youth Group from some members of the congregation.

We hope to have a good year in 1991. New members are always welcome. I encourage members of the parish to support the Youth Group. Any adults interested in helping, please speak with the Rector.

Father Peter Harris

Peter W. Harris